TOWN OF EMPIRE
30 East Park Avenue –P.O. Box 100 Empire CO 80438-0100

303/569-2978 – 303/569-2282 fax

Board of Trustees
May 19, 2020

Call to Order
The meeting was called to order at 6:34 PM.

The meeting was held through Zoom – a web-based video conferencing platform. It took several minutes to confirm that everyone could see and hear the meeting.
Roll Call
Present: Mayor Wendy Koch, Trustee Sue Hauser, Trustee Richard McClellan, Trustee Denise Tennant, Trustee Linda Robertson, Town Attorney Brandon Dittman, Police Chief John Stein, Town Clerk Jeannette Piel.
A quorum was present at the meeting.
Approval of Agenda
A letter from Retired Mayor Rick Sprague was added to the agenda as #6.
TRUSTEE HAUSER MOTIONED TO APPROVE THE AGENDA FOR MAY 19, 2020, TRUSTEE MCCLELLAN PROVIDED THE SECOND AND ALL WERE IN FAVOR.
Approval of Minutes
Change a sentence in the Public Comment to read “The traffic is heavy on Saturday all day and Sunday morning.”
TRUSTEE HAUSER MOTIONED TO APPROVE THE MINUTES FOR APRIL 21, 2020, WITH ONE CORRECTION, TRUSTEE TENNANT PROVIDED THE SECOND AND ALL WERE IN FAVOR.
Oaths of Office
Trustee Denise Tennant read the Oath of Office and was sworn in as an Empire Board  Trustee.
Letter from Rick Sprague
Retired Mayor Rick Sprague submitted a letter to the board praising Rob Connell, Terry Gray, John Ishee, and Former Mayor Sue Hauser for their work on the water system. 
Resolution 20-10 – A Resolution of The Town of Empire, Colorado Modifying and Extending the COVID-19 Local Disaster Emergency Declaration
The emergency resolution was extended for another thirty days.
TRUSTEE MCCLELLAN MOTIONED TO APPROVE RESOLUTION 20-10: A RESOLUTION OF THE TOWN OF EMPIRE, COLORADO MODIFYING AND EXTENDING THE COVID-19 LOCAL DISASTER EMERGENCY DECLARATION, TRUSTEE ROBERTSON PROVIDED THE SECOND, CLERK PIEL CONDUCTED A ROLL CALL VOTE, AND ALL WERE IN FAVOR. Effective immediately.

Resolution 20-11 – A Resolution of the Town of Empire, Colorado Appointing and/or Reappointing Town Officers.
Jeannette Piel is appointed as Town Clerk and Municipal Court Clerk

John Stein is appointed as the Police Chief 

Kissinger and Fellman. P.C., Brandon Dittman, is appointed asTown Attorney

Richard Toussaint is appointed as Municipal Judge
TRUSTEE HAUSER MOTIONED TO APPROVE RESOLUTION 20-11 – A RESOLUTION OF THE TOWN OF EMPIRE, COLORADO APPOINTING AND/OR REAPPOINTING TOWN OFFICERS, TRUSTEE TENNANT PROVIDED THE SECOND, CLERK PIEL CONDUCTED A ROLL CALL VOTE, AND ALL WERE IN FAVOR. Effective immediately.
Second Reading and Public Hearing: Ordinance 258 - Amendment to Ordinance 251- An Ordinance Adopting By Reference The 2010 Edition Of The “Model Traffic Code For Colorado” For The Regulation Of Traffic In The Town Of Empire, Colorado And Allowing the Town of Empire to Regulate Speed Limits on Town Roads Within Town Limits.

Mayor Koch opened the public hearing and there were no comments.
The speed limit on residential streets will be 15 mph unless otherwise posted.
TRUSTEE ROBERTSON MOTIONED TO APPROVE ORDINANCE 258 - AMENDMENT TO ORDINANCE 251- AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING BY REFERENCE THE 2010 EDITION OF THE “MODEL TRAFFIC CODE FOR COLORADO” FOR THE REGULATION OF TRAFFIC IN THE TOWN OF EMPIRE, COLORADO AND ALLOWING THE TOWN OF EMPIRE TO REGULATE SPEED LIMITS ON TOWN ROADS WITHIN TOWN LIMITS, TRUSTEE MCCLELLAN PROVIDED THE SECOND, CLERK PIEL CONDUCTED A ROLL CALL VOTE, AND ALL WERE IN FAVOR. Effective immediately.

First Reading and Public Hearing: Ordinance 259 – An Emergency Ordinance of the Town of Empire, Colorado, Establishing Remote Meeting Procedures and Other Emergency Changes in Response to the COVID-19 Public Health Crisis.

Mayor Koch opened the public hearing and there were no comments.
Section 4, 2b states “For purposes of this Ordinance, Trustees shall be permitted to attend no more than three (3) regularly scheduled and posted Board meetings remotely during non-emergencies.” Attorney Dittman will add “per year” to the sentence.
TRUSTEE TENNANT MOTIONED TO APPROVE ORDINANCE 259 – AN EMERGENCY ORDINANCE OF THE TOWN OF EMPIRE, COLORADO, ESTABLISHING REMOTE MEETING PROCEDURES AND OTHER EMERGENCY CHANGES IN RESPONSE TO THE COVID-19 PUBLIC HEALTH CRISIS, WITH THE ADDITION, TRUSTEE MCCLELLAN PROVIDED THE SECOND, CLERK PIEL CONDUCTED A ROLL CALL VOTE, AND ALL WERE IN FAVOR. Effective immediately.

At 7:08 pm Trustee Hauser had technical difficulties with her computer and had to sign on from a different computer. This only took a few minutes and we paused until she rejoined the meeting.

Appointment of Michal Fagrelius as Maintenance Personnel for the Town of Empire.
Terms for New Employee Michal Fagrelius Maintenance Personnel:

Part-time, $15.00 per hour, 30 Day probationary period, Maximum 20 hours per week unless otherwise required, Requires every other weekend, Starting date of May 19, 2020.
CLERK PIEL CONDUCTED A ROLL CALL VOTE, TRUSTEE TENNANT ABSTAINED, AND ALL OTHERS WERE IN FAVOR. Effective immediately.
Appointment of Trustee Sue Hauser to Fill the Position of Mayor Pro-Tem for the Town of Empire.
CLERK PIEL CONDUCTED A ROLL CALL VOTE, TRUSTEE HAUSER ABSTAINED, AND ALL OTHERS WERE IN FAVOR. Effective immediately.
Presentation of Candidates to Fill Two Vacant Board of Trustee Positions for the Town of Empire.
The three candidates, Lisa Kunze, Lorray Singmaster, and Michael Ellington, all introduced themselves and shared why they wanted to be on the board. All three candidates had previously submitted a letter of intent that was sent to all current trustees. Mayor Koch explained that the current trustees would be voting by email, ranking all three candidates in order, and the vote would be tallied by Clerk Piel. Trustee Hauser suggested that the candidate that did not become a trustee would be welcome to join the Planning Commission since there is still an open position.
Discussion regarding rent paid by the Guanella Pass Brewing Company.
Trustee Hauser suggested  waiving the rent for Steve Skalski of Guanella Pass Brewing Company until January 1, 2020. 

Current Rent Schedule:

$400 per month for August 1, 2020 through July 31, 2021, excluding May, October, and November

$800 per month for August 1, 2021 through July 31, 2022, excluding May, October, and November

The board agreed to waive the rent of $400 per month from August 1, 2020 through December 1, 2020. Rent will start at $400 per month on January 1, 2021 through July 1, 2021 and will increase as planned to $800 per month starting August 1, 2021.

All lease modifications must be done by Ordinance, so an Ordinance will be presented at the next meeting.
Discussion regarding the status of ownership of the Messer/Westbrook property at 57 South Main Street, Empire CO 80438. The house is an ongoing safety and health risk to the community.
The Town was watching property on Soda Creek, with similar conditions to see how to proceed, however, that property was sold, before the county had to take action.
The Westbrook family has no interest in the property. There is no legal owner. After the legal owner died (Westbrook), his wife, (Messer) lived in the house for several years before her death. Messer’s  son now believes the property is now his, but there are no legal documents proving ownership.

For the Town to condemn the property and take ownership, we must put $155,000.00 in escrow, which we are not able to do. If we declare it a nuisance and start abatement proceedings, the clean up would be charged back to the owner.

Police Chief Stein will inquire about issuing and posting a summons (for What?? Maybe John can clarify this part. on the property and posting in the newspaper. The son would either pay to clean up the house in which case it would no longer be a nuisance, or deny ownership in court as to not pay the summons and the town would place a tax lien on the property which would allow us to take ownership after several years. Trustee Tennant will inquire about the status of the property taxes.
Public Comment
1) Margi Kaspari

2) Update on the Friends of Clear Creek Neighborhood Food Bank: Thank you to the town for providing the space to host the food bank. They have averaged 33 people per week that have needed food. They have received huge support from the Empire community and from Clear Creek County.

3) Clear Creek Heritage Festival: They are waiting until the end of May to decide if they are moving forward with the event. They have already been advertising for vendors. Trustee Robertson said she would help.

4) Monday, May 18th, 2020, MALT (Mountain Area Land Trust) presented a grant opportunity to purchase the Douglas Mountain Ranch Plateau from the Pals family. The property would be owned by CPW (Colorado Parks & Wildlife). Friends of Clear Creek was just notified yesterday (Monday, May 18th) and asked to submit a letter of support with as many signatures as possible by Friday, May 22nd, 2020 as part of the grant application. If approved, Friends of Clear Creek will be fundraising to contribute matching funds.

1) Chad Craven

2) Thank you to Margi and Friends of Clear Creek for reintroducing the Street of Flags.

3) Thank you to the Empire Police Department for the police presence on North Main on the weekends.

4) Would it be possible to get larger speed limit signs on North Empire?
May List of Bills
The board received a copy of the May list of bills, and it is posted on the door of Town Hall, at the Post Office, and on the website. There were no questions or concerns.
· Reports
· Police –

· Chief Stein provided a monthly report with stats and updates.

· Chief Stein applied for a grant for Narcan.

· Town Clean-up day – we are getting information from Timberline and other Companies about Dumpster prices and availability. We hope to have three large dumpsters for residents only. We will make the Maintenance Trucks and the front-end loader available to the residents to gather large items. Trustee McClellan can lend a truck and help with that as well.

· Officers will post warnings to notify residents about trash and junk vehicles before the clean-up day, then provide the dumpsters to help with the clean-up. Educate then mediate. If the trash is not cleaned up, we will issue a summons to court, and if the trash is still not cleaned up the town will do the clean-up but will have to charge the owner of the property . If the bill is not paid, the town will place a lien on the property for the bill.

· In the past, we have allowed trees and large yard debris to be dumped by the Ball Placer. We will inquire with Kelly Babian if the fire department would like to burn the trees for training, possibly fall or winter?

· Mayor – 

· USDA Water Rate Presentation. The board will schedule a Zoom meeting for a work session on Tuesday, May 26th, 2020 at 6:30 pm to hear the presentation.

· Moving the School. The board discussed moving the small wooden schoolhouse to a different location. If it is moved to Minton Park it will get vandalized. It may be possible to move it to another part of the parking lot, so it does not take up as many parking spaces. We do not have any other town property to put it on. If we want to move it, we need to do it in the next few months.

· Attorney – No Report.

· Admin – No Report.

· Town Hall – 

· Mile High Jeep Club has canceled their event. A small group may come and camp instead.

· No word on Slacker.

· Parks and Recreation – No Report.

· Streets and Maintenance – No Report.

· Water/Wastewater – We are still working on the new Green Shed.

· CCEDC – No Report.

· CDOT – 232 Westbound Exit Ramp will be paved probably tomorrow (Wednesday, May 20). 

Reminder:
The town will be flushing all the fire hydrants tomorrow, Wednesday, May 20th, 2020, from 10:30 am to 3:00 pm.

Adjournment
TRUSTEE HAUSER MOTIONED TO ADJOURN THE MEETING, TRUSTEE TENNANT PROVIDED THE SECOND, AND ALL WERE IN FAVOR.
The meeting was adjourned at 8:08 PM.
___________________________                      ___________________________

(mayor)                                                                (town clerk)
